DuPAGE AIRPORT AUTHORITY

REGULAR BOARD MEETING

Monday, May 14, 2007

DuPage Flight Center, 2700 International Drive, West Chicago

1st Floor Conference Room

The Regular Meeting of the Board of Commissioners of the DuPage Airport Authority was convened at the DuPage Flight Center, 2700 International Drive, West Chicago, Illinois, 1st Floor Conference Room; Monday, May 14, 2007.  Chairman Goodwin called the meeting to order at 3:33 p.m. and there was a quorum present for the meeting.

Commissioners Present:  Davis, Donnelly, Gillett, Goodwin, Gorski, Huizenga, LaMantia, Meagher.

Commissioners Absent:  None

DuPage Airport Authority Staff Present:  David Bird, Executive Director; Mark Doles, Director of Operations Planning; Byron Miller, Director of Operations; Lisa Maedgen, Director of Finance and Administration; Michael Masciola, Director of Business Development and Marketing; Randy Fank, Director of the Flight Center; John Schlaman, General Manager, Prairie Landing Golf Club; Tony Kalina, Prairie Landing Golf Club; Jack Tenison, Executive Director, DuPage National Technology Park; Dan Barna, Manager of Administration; Phil Luetkehans, Schirott & Luetkehans; Pam Miller, Executive Assistant and Board Liaison. 

Others in Attendance:  Dan Pape, CMT; Fred Reynolds, CenterPoint; Dan Siwek, JEA; Greg LaBerge and Jim Sotos, Marcus & Millichap; Sydney and Kevin McGivern, KC Investments.

Members of the Press:  None

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Chairman Goodwin asked for additions or corrections to the minutes of the February 12, 2007 Regular Board Meeting, and there was none.  Commissioner Gorski made a MOTION to approve the minutes of the February 12, 2007, Regular Board Meeting and Commissioner Meagher seconded this motion.  The motion was unanimously passed by roll call vote (8-0). 

Chairman Goodwin asked for additions or corrections to the minutes of the March 12, 2007 Regular Board Meeting.  Commissioner LaMantia made a MOTION to approve the minutes of the March 12, 2007, Regular Board Meeting and Commissioner Gillett seconded this motion.  The motion was unanimously passed by roll call vote (8-0). 

Chairman Goodwin asked for additions or corrections to the minutes of the April 9, 2007 Regular Board Meeting.  Commissioner Davis made a MOTION to approve the minutes of the April 9, 2007, Regular Board Meeting and Commissioner Meagher seconded this motion.  The motion was unanimously passed by roll call vote (8-0). 

Chairman Goodwin asked for additions or corrections to the minutes of the April 5, 2007 Capital Development, Leasing and Customer Fees Committee Meeting.  Commissioner Gorski made a MOTION to approve the minutes of the April 5, 2007, Capital Development, Leasing and Customer Fees Committee Meeting and Commissioner Davis seconded this motion.  The motion was unanimously passed by roll call vote (8-0). 

Chairman Goodwin asked if there were additions or corrections to the minutes of the April 27, 2007 Finance, Budget and Audit Committee Meeting.  Commissioner Huizenga made a MOTION to approve the minutes of the April 27, 2007 Finance, Budget and Audit Committee Meeting and Commissioner Donnelly seconded this motion. By roll call vote (8-0) the motion was passed unanimously. 

Chairman Goodwin asked for additions or corrections to the minutes of the April 27, 2007 Golf Committee Meeting.  Commissioner Donnelly made a MOTION to approve the minutes of the April 27, 2007 Golf Committee Meeting and Commissioner Davis seconded this motion.  By roll call vote (8-0) the motion was passed unanimously.

PUBLIC COMMENT
There was no one registered for public comment.

DIRECTOR’S REPORT
Executive Director Bird reviewed the monthly statistics for April and fuel sales increased overall 5.4%.  He continued that operations were down once again but consistent with the national trend.    He reported that staff met with Congressman Roskam’s staff in response to our invitation to tour the Airport and they in turn invited us to meet with their Washington DC staff in the future.  Also, Executive Director Bird related that in regard to the Master Plan and the Primary Runway Project, we have not been able to meet with the Illinois Division of Aeronautics but will continue to try to set up a meeting to discuss the projects. 

Dan Barna provided a presentation discussing the security enhancements and improvements made at the Airport.

Mike Masciola, Director of Business Development and Marketing, discussed the events upcoming:  DPA Briefing on May 24 with 67 people confirmed to attend, 23 of these individuals are from various corporate flight departments and management companies selling aircraft; a feature story on the DuPage Airport appeared in the General Aviation News providing much press coverage and lead calls. 

Mark Doles, Director of Operations Planning, stated that two items were included on the agenda for approval relating to the Argonne Lease and the Scott Aviation Lease.  He continued that staff is working with FAA to extend the Government Center Lease Agreement expanding their occupancy to include the entire second floor of the Building.   Mr. Doles added that, of the (20) twenty 70’ X 70’ Hangar Bays available at the Airport, only two vacancies exist now and work continues with additional prospects.  

John Schlaman, General Manager of Prairie Landing Golf Club, reported on two notable rankings received; the ZAGAT Survey of Golf Courses and “The Knot”, a wedding planning and services publication where Prairie Landing received a ranking of 99.6 of 100 for the Upper Mid West Area. 

REVIEW OF MARCH 2007 FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Executive Director Bird asked that Lisa Maedgen review the Financial Statements and she reported the following:  

Operating Revenues for Airport Operations have increased by $6,200; Flight Center Fuel Operations Operating Revenues have decreased $169,000; and Prairie Landing Operating Revenues have increased $54,000.  Overall Operating Revenues have decreased $109,000 from 2006. Operating Expenses for Airport Operations have decreased $147,000; Fuel Operating Expenses decreased $143,000 and Prairie Landing Operating Expenses increased $141,000 from 2006; Overall Operating Expenses for the three Divisions decreased $149,000 over 2006. 

Overall Net-Operating Income has increased $40,700 from 2006 and the Actual Cash Balance for 2007 is $7.8 million as compared to $2.9 Million in 2006.

REPORT OF COMMITTEES 

Internal Policy and Compliance Committee:
Commissioner Gillett thanked the Policy Committee members, David Bird and staff for their support and hard work during the past two years and reviewed the accomplishments of the committee beginning in 2005 with clarifying the mission statement, revisions to the Employee Handbook, revisions to the By-Laws, adoption of the Procurement Policies and Procedures, and the Amendments to the Ethics Ordinance.  She related that the Airport’s Emergency Plan and Security Plan were also reviewed and amended.  She continued that in 2006 the Committee worked to revise and to make current the DAA Minimum Standards that were established in conjunction with FAA requirements and allow eligibility for receiving grants; these standards mandate that the airport must be available for public use, terms imposed must be reasonable and applied in a non-discriminatory and an exclusive manner for all who use the Airport and its services.  Commissioner Gillett also related that the Airports Rules and Regulations, procedures that the Airport follows to protect the public health, safety, interest and general welfare of the Airport’s tenants and operators, were simultaneously addressed.   She specifically thanked Dan Barna and congratulated him on keeping the Committee on track with these two complicated projects.  She advised that the Internal Policy and Compliance Committee will begin meeting again in June.

Finance, Budget and Audit Committee:  

Commissioner Huizenga reported that the Finance Committee met on April 27, 2007and discussed the Financials as presented and advised the Committee is favorably recommending for Board approval three (3) Bid Awards.   He then requested that the Board facilitate review and planning efforts for future transportation improvements and upgrades within a 10-miles radius around Airport property.   Executive Director Bird agreed to organize a task force to address these issues with the participation of staff and Board Members.  Commissioners Huizenga, Gorski and Davis agreed to participate in this effort.

Golf Committee:  

Commissioner Donnelly asked Mr. Schlaman to report on issues covered at the Golf Committee Meeting held on April 27.  Mr. Schlaman briefly reviewed financial information and the number of rounds played for March and April; and the successful Mother’s Day Brunch with 260 people attending.

Capital Development, Leasing and Customer Fees:

Commissioner Gorski reported that in addition to the April 5, 2007 minutes as reviewed, the Committee also met on May 9, 2007 with Commissioner LaMantia and Gillett in attendance.  He advised that Executive Director Bird provided the planning update and that Agenda Items under  NEW BUSINESS 

9. (a-c) and  9.  (g-k) were all favorably recommended for Board approval. 

OLD BUSINESS
None

NEW BUSINESS
Proposed Resolution 2007-1289; Authorizing the Execution of Consulting Agreement with the DuPage National Technology Park.    

Executive Director Bird stated that this Consulting Agreement formalizes the relationship between the Technology Park and the Airport Authority.  The Airport Authority will compensate the Technology Park for FY 2006 in the amount of $266,000 and in 2007 in the amount of  $433,870, which is equivalent to their operating budget for that time period.  He continued that this is a one-year agreement and will be reviewed and renewed annually at the direction of the Board. Executive Director Bird advised that the Capital Development Committee provided input as well as Chairman Goodwin and Board approval is recommended.    

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Gorski to approve Proposed Resolution 2007-1289; Authorizing the Execution of Consulting Agreement with DuPage National Technology Park.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Meagher and was unanimously passed by roll call vote (8-0). 

Proposed Resolution 2007-1290; Resolution Approving Assignment of Scott Aviation, Inc. Land Lease Agreement.

Executive Director Bird advised that Scott Aviation has requested that the Airport Authority consent to the assignment of its Land Lease to AGS Partners and Attorney Luetkehans stated that all of the requirements have now been met and recommended approval.

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Gorski to approve Proposed Resolution 2007-1290; Resolution Approving Assignment of Scott Aviation , Inc. Land Lease Agreement.   The motion was seconded by Commissioner Gillett and was passed unanimously by roll call vote (8-0).

Proposed Resolution 2007-1292; Authorizing the Execution of a Professional Services Agreement with Allen Kracower & Associates to Provide a Landscape Enhancement Plan and Signage Program for DuPage Airport.

Executive Director Bird explained that recently the Board expressed an interest in landscape enhancements at the entrance roadways of the Airport.   He advised that Allen Kracower and Associates, on the terms of their existing five-year agreement with the Airport Authority, were asked to submit a proposal to perform the design aspects of these improvement and also to develop a signage plan.  He added that this Professional Services Agreement would provide a “Not to Exceed” amount of  $24,000 at their present hourly rates for the landscaping enhancements and a “Not to Exceed” amount of  $12,000 for the development of a signage plan.  Executive Director Bird advised that staff and the Capital Development Committee recommended Board approval.

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Huizenga to approve Proposed Resolution 2007-1292; Authorizing the Execution of a Professional Services Agreement with Allen Kracower and Associates to Provide a Landscape Enhancement Plan and Signage Program for DuPage Airport.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Davis and was unanimously passed by roll call vote (8-0).
Proposed Resolution 2007-1294; Award of Contract to Pandecon Construction for Cupola and Parapet Renovations at the Prairie Landing Golf course Clubhouse.
Dan Barna reported that Prairie Landing Golf Course had budgeted $160,000 in 2007 for the repair and replacement of the cupolas and roof parapet walls.  He continued that four (4) bids were received with the low and responsive bidder being Pandecon Construction at a cost of  $159,967 including owner’s contingency, which is $34 less than the budgeted amount for this project.    Mr. Barna advised that staff and the Finance Committee recommended Board approval of this bid award to Pandecon Construction.

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Donnelly to approve Proposed Resolution 2007-1284; Award of Contract to Pandecon  Construction for Cupola and Parapet Renovations at the Prairie Landing Golf Course Clubhouse.   The motion was seconded by Commissioner Davis and was unanimously passed by roll call vote (8-0).

Proposed Resolution 2007-1296; Award of Bid to Turf  Professionals Equipment Company for the Procurement of Two (2) Rough Mowers for the Prairie Landing Golf Course.
Dan Barna reported that $58,000 was budgeted by Prairie Landing Golf Course in 2007 for the purchase of two rough mowers; nine vendors were invited to bid with only one bid received from Turf Professionals Equipment Company at a cost $36,000 under the amount budgeted for the purchase.  Mr. Barna advised that staff and the Finance Committee recommended Board approval.  

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Donnelly to approve Proposed Resolution 2007-1296; Award of Bid to Turf Professionals Equipment Company for the Procurement of Two (2) Rough mowers for the Prairie Landing Golf Course.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Davis and was unanimously passed by roll call vote (8-0).

Proposed Resolution 2007-1297;  Award of Bid to Burris Equipment for the Procurement of One (1) Utility Vehicle for the Prairie Landing Golf Course.

Mr. Barna explained that bids were solicited for the purchase of a  utility vehicle for Prairie Landing Golf Course;  three bids were received with the low and responsive bidder being Burris Equipment in the amount of $21,380, however only $20,000  was budgeted in 2007 for this purchase.  Mr. Barna reported that with the significant savings on the purchase of the two mowers, the balance of the equipment line would be sufficient to handle this purchase.  He advised that the Finance Committee and  staff recommend Board approval.  

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Davis to approve Proposed Resolution 2007-1297; Award of Bid to Burris Equipment for the procurement of One (1) Utility Vehicle for the Prairie Landing Golf Course..  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Gorski and was unanimously passed by roll call vote (8-0).

Proposed Resolution 2007-1298; Authorizing Consent to Assignment of Land Lease for KC Investments, LLC for the Property at 1525 Kautz Road. 

Mark Doles and Attorney Luetkehans explained that previously the Board approved a Resolution authorizing the assignment of a ground lease agreement for the property located at 1525 Kautz Road to Kevin McGivern and now they are requesting this Consent of Assignment of Land Lease to be made to KC Investments, a Limited Liability Company controlled jointly by Mr. and Mrs. McGivern.  Mr. Doles advised that the Capital Development Committee asked that the Airport Authority be compensated for the additional legal fees incurred to make these additional changes; these fees amount to $1,260.  The Capital Development Committee and staff recommended Board approval.

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Gorski to approve Proposed Resolution 2007-1298;Authorizing Consent to Assignment of Land Lease for KC Investments, LLC for the Property at 1525 Kautz Road.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner LaMantia and was unanimously passed by roll call vote (8-0).

Proposed Resolution 2007-1299; Authorizing the Execution of a Professional Services Agreement with Shaw Environmental, Inc. to Conduct Leaking Underground Storage Tank (LUST) Remediation.

Executive Director Bird asked Byron Miller and Attorney Phil Luetkehans to review this Agreement.  Mr. Miller related history on the sites purchased to allow for Airport expansion and the subsequent removal of underground storage tank from these sites.  He explained that in 1993 an agreement was entered into with a consulting firm. to remediate a number of Leaking Underground Storage Tank (LUST) sites and numerous reports were submitted to the IEPA in an effort to secure closure on these incidents, however this has not been accomplished.  He continued that the Airport Authority has determined it to be necessary to hire a consultant to achieve closure of these incidents and an RFQ was solicited for an Engineering and List Remediation Consultant.  Mr. Miller advised that upon evaluation of the RFQ’s submitted, Shaw Engineering was selected to perform this project.    Attorney Luetkehans advised that the agreement contained in the packet is not the final agreement as some modifications have been made and will be reviewed again by legal council prior to execution.

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Gorski to approve Proposed Resolution 2007-1299;Authorizing the Execution of a Professional Services Agreement with Shaw Environmental, Inc. to conduct Leaking Underground Storage Tank (LUST) Remediation after review and acceptance of the Agreement by DAA counsel. The motion was seconded by Commissioner LaMantia and was unanimously passed by roll call vote (8-0).

Proposed Resolution 2007-1300; Authorizing the Execution of a Participation Agreement with the State of Illinois for a Wildlife Management Study; DPA-3692.

Mr. Barna explained that as a result of the Runway Safety Action Team (RSAT) review of airfield operations conducted at the Airport by FAA and DAA in March of this year, it was recommended that a Wildlife Hazard Assessment be undertaken to identify any hazards posed by wildlife on the property.  The Participation Agreement with the State Division of Aeronautics provides a 50/50 share for the cost of this one-year assessment; the Airport’s share of this project will be $10,500 and is available in the 2007 Budget.  The Capital Development Committee and staff recommended Board approval.

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Gorski to approve Proposed Resolution 2007-1300;Authorizing the Execution of a Participation Agreement with the State of Illinois for a Wildlife Management Study:  DPA-3692.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Gillett and was unanimously passed by roll call vote (8-0).

Proposed Resolution 2007-1301; Authorizing the Execution of a SASO Agreement with Mukenschnabl, Inc. to Conduct Aircraft Maintenance.

Mark Doles advised that a new SASO (Specialized Aviation Service Organization) Agreement formerly known as an FBO is needed for  Mukenschnabl Inc. to continue to provide Aircraft Maintenance operations at DuPage Airport.    He continued that the term of the current FBO Agreement ends May 31, 2007 and the  current hangar lease and office lease has a termination date of May 31, 2012.    The execution of the new SASO Agreement will be co-terminus with the current hangar lease and office lease.  Mr. Doles advised that the Capital Development Committee and staff recommends Board Approval.

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Gorski to approve Proposed Resolution 2007-1301;Authorizing the Execution of a SASO Agreement with Mukenschnabl, Inc. to Conduct Aircraft Maintenance.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner LaMantia and was unanimously passed by roll call vote (8-0).

Proposed Resolution 2007-1302; Authorizing the Repeal of Resolution 2007-1282 and Execution of an Office Lease with UChicago Argonne, LLC.

Mark Doles advised that the Board previously authorized a lease for the remainder of the vacant space on the 2nd floor of the Flight Center Building for Argonne and upon review, the Department of Energy attorneys made some minor changes to the Lease Addendum.  He explained these changes were reviewed and approved by the Airport Authority’s legal staff and there were no modifications to the business terms.    Mr. Doles stated this resolution would repeal the existing resolution and put into place this new Lease Addendum.  The Capital Development Committee and staff recommended approval.

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Gorski to approve Proposed Resolution 2007-1302;Authorizing the Repeal of Resolution 2007-1282 and Execution of an Office Lease with UChicago Argonne, LLC.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Gillett and was unanimously passed by roll call vote (8-0).

There was no Executive Session held at this meeting.

OTHER BUSINESS

None

A MOTION was made by Commissioner LaMantia to adjourn the meeting of the DuPage Airport Authority Board of Commissioners.   The motion was seconded by Commissioner Davis and was passed unanimously by voice vote; the meeting was adjourned at 5:02 p.m.




Approved at the June 11, 2007 Board Meeting


Daniel L. Goodwin, Chairman
PAGE  
6

